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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 3 JULY, 2019 IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON
Present:  
Mayor:  Councillor D Rollason

Deputy Mayor: Councillor B Austen

Councillors:   Bovey, Chadwick, Dempster, Jones, Peart, Plummer, D Ripping, J Scagell,

B Thorne

PC Graham Derbyshire

Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin
Police Report
PC Graham Derbyshire gave the following report for June, 2019
· Theft from motor vehicles – 2

· Theft – 2

· Theft shops – 2

· Murder – 1

· Criminal damage – 4

· Assaults – 5

· Dangerous driving – 1

A speeding operation was carried out by the Police Specials and the Neighbourhood Policing Team in Kingsteignton on Friday 21 June, 2019 on Exeter Road, Kingsteignton:
· 3 x OSCO - speeding (Officer Seen Conditional Offer)

· 2 x OSCO – failing to wear a seatbelt

· 2 x WOA for lighting offences (Word of Advice)

· Highest speed recorded 45 mph in a 30 mph zone

We carried out some proactive traffic patrols afterwards with 2/3 vehicles, a few cars were stopped for lighting offences and couple more that indicated no insurance/mot.  We also gained some information from residents in the area about timings that they witness speeding.
The parks at present low level of anti-social behaviour.
Public Toilets – one report to the police of an issue at the public toilets.  The signs have been renewed on the toilet doors which states “Warning Police are monitoring these toilets”

Reports have been made of a Drone being flown regularly in the Lindon Homes area.  The owner has been tracked down and will be spoken to over the next few days.

Public Participation
There was no Public Participation
County Councillor R Peart’s Report
My report this month is about the Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Authority.  As a committee member on Resources and H.R we are looking at proposals to make the Fire Service more efficient in the way it delivers its service.  This has not really changed in the last fifty years.  Changes have been put forward for discussion. We have 85 fire stations and the target to attend a dwelling fire incident is ten minutes.  The Fire Service currently meet this 72.5% of occasions across the service area.  However, the risk associated with fire has decreased significantly because of partnership working with a number of specialist fire prevention officers who enforce safety standards.
The unavailability of on call appliances – Whole time staff work a standard two day shifts and two night shifts.  Stations are crewed 24 hours per day, 365 days a year.  Some stations also have on call staff to crew additional engines.  On a typical day up to 20% on call fire engines are not available.  In the past on call, as we call them, are made up of self-employed builders who can lose money by being a Fire Fighter.

Last week’s meeting decided to ask the public for their views and union before any decisions are made in November/December.
District Councillor Reports
Councillor D Rollason 
District Councillors have been issued with new Ipads, which are locked into Teignbridge and training is being given.
I attended an Audit and Scrutiny committee meeting, where the External Auditors attended and gave an Interim Report, the final report due at the end of September.  We also received the Internal Report up to the end of the year and our Treasury Report was excellent.  These are on line if you wish to see these details.
I attended the Overview and Scrutiny committee meeting which had an interesting presentation from David Ralph, the Chief Executive of the South West Local Enterprise Partnership projecting where we are going to go with this large economy.  

Councillor Thorne 
At the Audit and Scrutiny meeting discussed by Cllr Rollason if you did look at the draft accounts at the present time there is a deficit on the income side.  We asked why this was and it is a small difference in the budgeted figures meaning that some extra income came in on some grants, which they haven’t spent yet, or weren’t expecting so soon.  We did quiz about the actual borrowings of TDC and we have had various bits in the press about exactly what the position is.
I have been involved in things locally with regard to Whiteway Road and access to the bike tracks at the Redrow site.

Councillor B Austen
I deputised for the Mayor at a meeting at Stover Park last week.  The meeting was to form an Advisory Board to aid the application of a lottery bid and other grants for the improvement of the Park.  The plan is to turn it into a tourist facility and the cost is calculated as £4.345 million.
The Board is to meet again on 22 July, 2019 at Stover School and it is hoped that those present will have feedback from local authorities and other organisations to aid their application with any suggestions for the furtherance of the initiative.  I have copied the plan for Councillors who, Stover hope, will engage in the plan with suggestions and comments.
As I was deputising for the Mayor the council needs to consider whether they wish to be represented on this Advisory Board and if so approve a Representative.  The Friends of Stover welcome any comments the Town Council may have and are looking for local support.

I attended a workshop at Teignbridge on Housing and quite a lot of the meeting was taken up with homelessness and also rough sleeping.  This has been a problem in our towns but the 47 individuals who slept rough have been reduced to 7.  These individuals are difficult to deal with as they do not wish to be housed or assisted with employment which is part of the service offered to them.  However, if the temperature falls below 3c they are approached and put into bed and breakfast to preserve their survival.

The development of small units of housing for villages to house their young people was also dealt with and a team at Teignbridge are dedicated to this initiative and working with villages when requested.  Ideford which is part of our East Ward are actively engaged in a development of 8 affordable and social dwellings in collaboration with the team at Teignbridge.

Councillor R Peart 
I attended the Raising of the Armed Forces Flag at Old Forde House to commemorate Armed Forces week.  We joined Richard Keeling the Chairman of Teignbridge District Council and many guests for tea and coffee at 9.30 am, then we went outside and Richard Keeling made a speech and the flag was raised.  It is always a nice event to go to and good to see so many people there.
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 3 JULY 2019 AT 7.42 pm 
86/19   Apologies

There were no apologies
87/19
To receive any declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest
88/19
 Mayor’s Report

Soon after our last council meeting we were horrified to hear about a terrible murder and shared the shock and loss with the rest of the community.  Again we offer our thoughts and condolences to Peter Freeman’s family, it will be with us for a long time.
I attended the Swimming Pool’s 40th Anniversary celebration on 8 June, 2019.  This is a remarkable achievement for the Pool.  

I was invited to the Inaugural Advisory meeting at Stover Park and Cllr Austen attended on behalf of the Town Council.

I have given my apologies to the Twinning Association as I am unable to be part of their visit to Orbec.  They are very happy with the gifts I have brought for our French colleagues, two Laura Wall designed cushions and goblets.  They have on them pictures of the Estuary which is close to Kingsteignton.  Laura Wall is a Kingsteignton resident and a multiple awards winner for her designs and artwork.  The Twinning Association thought this was an imaginative gift. 
89/19 Minutes 
The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 5 June 2019.  
Resolved:  Minutes adopted
90/19
Clerk’s Report 
· Following a meeting this morning with Cllr Rollason and Jill Morris it has been agreed that the Kingsteignton Show, due to be held on Saturday 21 September, 2019 will be cancelled due to lack of support for organising and running the show.  

· The Disabled, Ladies and Gents toilets in the Community Hall have been totally upgraded and all work on these completed

· Mr Turner is working hard on restoring the Telephone Box for repositioning at The Fountain.  It is hoped that this will be ready to go to The Fountain sometime next week.

· The closing date for the vacancy of Finance Officer is tomorrow, 4 July, 2019.  Cllr Rollason and I will short list the applicants and the interviews will be held as soon as possible.

· I have three tickets for the Choir 86 show “Show Stoppers” which is being held at the Community Hall on Saturday 6 July, 2019 if anyone would like to go.

· An invitation has been received from Teign School to attend their “Pride through Success 2019” Awards Ceremony on Wednesday 10 July, 2019 6 pm – 8 pm if anyone is interested in attending.  Please let me know if you wish to attend so that I can let the school know
91/19
Minutes
Community Hall Committee:  Cllr Jones presented the minutes of the meeting held on 12 June, 2019.  Approved

Recreation/The Fountain/Footpaths Committee:   Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 12 June, 2019.  Approved

Finance Committee:   Cllr Dempster presented the minutes of the meeting held on 19 June, 2019.  Approved
Works, Services & Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meetings held on 5 & 19 June, 2019.  Approved
92/19
Representative Reports
Kingsteignton School – Cllr Scagell has made contact with the school and introduced herself as the liaison officer and said that if they had any end of year fetes etc., that they wanted me to attend I would be happy too.  I haven’t heard anything from them but will pursue this in September when they return to school.

Kingsteignton Youth Centre - Cllr Austen said that the Youth Centre were interviewing for the temporary Youth Leader, as our Youth Leader is due to go on Maternity Leave, within the next few days.  We are also looking at the finances of the club and making a few alterations.

Kingsteignton Bowling Club - Cllr Peart said that he had attended a recent meeting.  They need the Licence between the Club and the Town Council typed up by 31 October, 2019.  They have gone through Phase 1 of the Viridor Credits and Phase 2 requires a Lease in place for ten years.  They also need a letter from the Town Council to give permission to do inside work i.e. kitchen, doors and locks etc.  The Bowling Club can apply for Awards for All funding through CVS.  
Resolved:  that a letter be sent to Kingsteignton Bowling Club confirming that the Town Council are happy for them to carry our work inside the building i.e. kitchen, doors, locks etc., and the Town Council will arrange for a new Lease to be drawn up as soon as possible
Tree Warden -  Cllr Austen said she asked at the Stover Advisory meeting if any of the trees had Tree Protection Orders on them, and was told no.  There is a Monkey Puzzle tree of some interest so I am talking to the Tree Warden at TDC to ensure that it remains there

Ram Roast Fair - Cllr Dempster said that they were in the process of doing the accounts to see how much money we can donate to local organisations. 
Rydon Primary School – Cllr Ripping said that he has made arrangements to visit the school on Tuesday 9 July, 2019

Stover Canal Trust - Cllr Bovey said that he observed at a Management Committee meeting of the Canal Trust where most of the discussion centred on the ongoing work at Ventiford Basin, both archaeological work and work preserving the structure of the canal with the aim in mind for the canal to be filled with water again.
Cllr Ripping said that he had been approached to become a Director of the Trustees and has completed the paperwork.  I have been invited along to go for a walk along the canal to see all the works that are taking place.

Swimming Pool – Cllr Scagell said that she had emailed Ms Collins who said that everything is going to plan, with a few hiccups with staffing issues but they have managed to overcome these.  The Plant Room is fine.  They have had a visit from Environmental Health at Teignbridge District Council because recently there have been some pools with an outbreak of cryptosporidium.  This is to do with the quantity of people in a pool and how long that quantity can be in the pool.  Ms Collins says that their pool is tested with chemicals by a Management out sourced professional company.
TDC have approached them as they may be charged rates because of one good year.  Cllr Peart is assisting them with this.  The Pool is now a limited company with Directors and Officers so all committee are covered.

Teignbridge Association of Local Councils – Cllr Plummer reported that there was a new address from the new leader of Teignbridge District Councillor, Gordon Hook and he was communicating with us on how he wants to develop a closer tie with towns and parishes.  He thought TALC Association would be a good place for that.  We had a talk from Cllr Jackie Hook, who was talking about Climate Action following the Climate Emergency they declared in April, 2019.  They are hoping that this will encourage others to discuss, plan and act on Climate Emergency within their communities. 
We had a talk from Teign Energy Communities, which is a non-profit making organisation and the AGM also took place where the current Chairman and Secretary were both re-elected.  There was a TALC member’s survey, 27 councils that had either attended the meeting only once or not at all, were contacted by the Secretary but only five of their Clerks responded.
Twinning Association – Cllr Peart attended their meeting.  They are filling  time capsules with one being buried in the community hall grounds and one taken over to France.  
Viridor – Cllr Peart was extremely disappointed at the meeting when four people turned up and the room had not been booked.  He will chase Viridor concerning this.  

93/19
To discuss purchase of Bollards for The Fountain
Councillors were passed three quotes for bollards for The Fountain to prevent parking:

· Bollards direct - £2570.62 + vat and installation

· Metal Fabrication South West – Quote requested but not received

· Barriers Direct - £2528.16 + vat and installation
Resolved:  that 16 Bollards and 1 retractable bollard should be purchased from Bollards Direct for The Fountain to stop parking on this site.

94/19
Planning Application for retention of Portacabin and Storage Container at rear of Community Hall

Planning permission was granted for the Portacabin and Storage Container at the rear of the Community Hall for three years and this has now expired.

A new application was submitted on 1 April, 2019 with a decision date of on or before 27 May, 2019.  The Clerk has chased TDC for a decision and has spoken to the Planning Department and been told that they have a lot of work on their desks and that they should be in a position to deal with our application within two weeks.  This has been diarised to chase.

Noted

95/19
Devon Air Ambulance

The two gates have now been installed at Five Lanes Playing Field and coded padlocks installed.  All details have been passed to Devon Air Ambulance and the site is due to go live any day now.  Once the site is up and running Toby Russell, DAA will contact us and we can then proceed to arrange for an official opening of the site.

Resolved:  that a sign post should be added to both gates “No Parking in front of Gates.  Used by Devon Air Ambulance”

96/19
Possible closure of Ashburton Fire Station

An email has been received from Ashburton Town Council concerning the possible closure of Ashburton Fire Station and asking for our support for this to remain open.

Resolved:   that more information should be found and this matter bought back to September Full Council for discussion.

97/19
Public Meeting 

An email has been received from Mrs Taylor asking what progress has been made, if any, following the Public Meeting held in July, 2018 concerning traffic problems with Broadway Road.  

Resolved:  that a response should be sent to Mrs Taylor informing her that:

· The Town Council had set up a Speed Watch Team, which are now trained.  Unfortunately, no one from Broadway Road put their names forward to be included in this scheme.  
· That the Town Council are very aware of public safety and are installing CCTV

· That the Town Council and our Teignbridge District Councillors question the increasing development within Kingsteignton and in relation to developments in the Broadway Road area always highlight the safety aspect as there are no pavements.

· That the Town Council are only advisory in issues like this.

· Hedges have been cut to make the road signs more visible.

· Cllr Peart has requested double yellow lines on the junction of Wolverton Drive/Broadway Road.  Decision due in October

Resolved:  that Cllrs Plummer and Bovey wish to put their names forward for Speed Watch training.  Cllr Rollason will put their names forward for training.
98/19
Kingsteignton Youth Centre – Appointment of one Charity Trustee

Resolved:  that Mrs Lewis-Clarke should be reappointed as Charity Trustee by Kingsteignton Town Council for a further year.

99/19
Mental Health Awareness Event

The Council were informed of the progress that had been made with the setting up of this event.

· The event is to be called 

Staying Alive

#DoitforDeaks

Community Roadshow

Targeting young people and parents in our Community

Initiated by Kingsteignton Town Council

Sponsored by Passage House Hotel

· The Passage House Hotel have offered us the use of Templar 1 and Templar 2 at no cost and have confirmed that they are happy to offer advice on running the event.

· Bryony Enright has spoken to Mrs Deakin who is happy to offer her full support and approval for this event.

· A comprehensive list has been drawn up of organisations/groups to invite to the event.

Cllr Peart suggested that Will Young should be invited along to this event.

Resolved:  that the event be named “Staying Alive  #DoitforDeaks  Community Road Show”; be held on Saturday 23 November, 2019 between 2pm and 5pm at the Passage House Hotel and a budget of £1000 be approved. 

100/19
To approve where funding is coming from for the following agreed projects

Resolved:

· Funding for CTV at Clifford Park – Recreation/Footpaths/Fountain budget

· Air Condition at Community Hall – Community Hall budget
101/19
Correspondence
· Kingsteignton Bowling Club - Email received from the Bowling Club thanking the town Council for their excellent Letter of Support provided for their application for a grant from Viridor Credits.  The Club also asked for thanks to be passed on to Cllrs Peart and Rollason for their assistance on this and other matters important to Kingsteignton Bowling Club
· Email received from Cllr B Thorne re Parking issues Whiteway Road and extension to Medical Centre – Cllr Thorne said that he had been approached by residents of Whiteway Road who would like the council to arrange an open meeting, including the Surgery Management, Highways and other relevant council officers who could have some influence over the successful management of parking in Whiteway Road should the expansion of the surgery go ahead
Resolved:  There is little the Town Council can do with regard to this query, but acknowledged individual Town, District and County Councillors could have a role in liaising with appropriate authorities and communicating with the public as to what can be done to manage  traffic and parking in the area.  Comments noted.  Cllrs Peart and Thorne abstained.
The meeting closed at 9.10 pm
Signed: …………………………………….            Dated: ……………………………..
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